Research Paper

2020/04

(Published 2024)



Time to Listen

Ellie Ward

www.thegriffinssociety.org

Acknowledgements

Firstly, thank you to each of the interviewees who took the time to share with me their experiences. Your insights and expertise were invaluable to this project, and I am incredibly grateful to you for your honesty and deeply personal reflections.

Thank you to the Griffins Society, and particularly Chris Leeson, for your support, understanding and patience over the time it has taken me to complete my report. A sincere thank you to my supervisors Janet Foster and Jo Phoenix for helping me navigate the literature, guiding me every step of the way, and ultimately supporting me to get the report finished.

And finally, thank you to those closest to me, and in particular Mum and Dad, who have encouraged me to continue learning and to stick with it even when I've been struggling. Thank you to Jack and Carla who have shown endless patience and support as I have been talking about finishing this project over the past four years. It must have been frustrating to listen to and I am truly appreciative.

The Griffins Society 2 | Page

Contents		Page
Abstract		4
Chapter 1:	Introduction - setting the scene	5
Chapter 2:	Locating this study within existing research	8
2.1	An overview of youth violence in England and Wales	8
2.2	Who is more likely to be affected by youth violence?	9
2.3	Perceptions of girls and young women in criminal justice: from past to present	11
Chapter 3:	Research Methodology	15
Chapter 4:	Analysis	18
4.1	How is this group of young women perceived	18
	4.1.1 Hidden victimisation and harassment: "I was told to have knives in my	
	House because I'm not going to get stopped"	18
	4.1.2 Victim-blaming: "Pull down the skirt because you're going to	
	distract people"	19
4.2	What do these young women say about the agencies and institutions they	
	have come across in their lives?	20
	4.2.1 Schools and education	21
	4.2.2 Social Services	23
	4.2.3 Police	23
4.3	What do these young women say about their experiences of growing up	
	and family?	25
4.4	What do these young women think about their experiences with their peers?	27
Chapter 5:	"They don't take us seriously"	31
Chapter 6:	Recommendations	33
Bibliography		34
Appendices		44
Appendix A	Participant Information Sheet	44
Appendix B	Consent Form	46

The Griffins Society **3** | Page

Abstract

My report aimed to explore how young women affected by youth violence face de-prioritisation, credibility judgment, and adultification, while examining why they feel disbelieved and powerless. It also highlights where these girls and young women found respect and belonging after experiencing marginalisation, and presents their views on peer groups, emphasising themes of coercive control and patriarchy.

I conducted a literature review and interviews with five women and two men who self-identified as having been affected by youth violence, and a policy and research manager for a national charity. I analysed the literature review and data collected to conclude with the following findings and recommendations.

Addressing the issue of girls and young women affected by youth violence feeling unheard and disbelieved is urgent. Incorporating lived experience experts in policing strategy and creating public scrutiny groups for violence against women and girls' (VAWG) responses are essential. Interviewees emphasised the need for girls to feel respected and included in education, particularly during transitions and for those removed from mainstream schools. Integrating VAWG reduction into youth violence strategies is critical to avoid further marginalisation and to recognise the complexity of their experiences.

The Griffins Society 4 | Page

Chapter 1: Introduction – setting the scene

This study has been a long time in progress. It started in 2019 when I was working as a police officer in the Metropolitan Police.

I noticed that young men were the focus of briefings on youth violence, but that there was also an understanding that girls and women could be 'being used' to carry weapons and drugs. During searches of properties suspected of drug dealing and while on targeted violence hotspot operations, girls and women were often present. At a street party where gunshots were fired, another officer and I noticed two girls, aged 13 to 14, who said they had been invited on Snapchat and drove them over an hour home. On another occasion, a 15 to 16-year-old girl was in a car with a convicted drug dealer in an area known for street drug dealing and where knives had been found during weapons searches.

I also observed that the word 'grief' was often used to refer to situations involving girls and women, such as when a woman attended the police station to report that she was being harassed by an expartner. A group of officers discussed who should take the report and said words to the effect of, "You should go, she's going to be grief".

I applied for a Griffins Fellowship because I had a sense that girls and young women's experiences of youth violence were not fully understood, were deprioritised and that there was confusion over whether girls were victims in the eyes of police or offenders. While on patrol at Notting Hill Carnival, a member of the public shouted, 'Fuck the police, save our boys' at myself and a colleague. This prompted me to think more broadly about trust in police and the place of girls in discussions on youth violence.

I was not really sure, even then, if the study was about the impact of youth violence on girls and women or if it was about how police and other agencies thought about the girls who were often connected to, subject of or just hanging out with young men who were suspected of street drug dealing and violence.

Between 2020 and 2022, COVID lockdowns and the sudden deaths of my father and partner's father in a short period of time led to interruptions of my study. COVID lockdowns created uncertainty about how to carry out interviews, which in turn delayed my ability to submit an accurate application to the University of Cambridge's Institute of Criminology Ethics Committee. The loss of family members while working full time, also reduced my capacity to dedicate the time needed to conduct my study.

The Griffins Society 5 | Page

In mid-2020, I changed jobs and began working for a community and youth team within a housing association, overseeing youth programmes aimed at supporting children and young people to transition into adulthood happy, healthy and safe. I have observed many brilliant programmes and initiatives in this sector, alongside some notable patterns. For example, pressures on community and youth service budgets can lead to organisations being more pressured to deliver high attendance numbers for programmes, which in turn can lead to the prioritisation of programmes more likely to deliver these outputs, such as sports. Although there are many sports programmes aimed at girls, I have observed that they are still more typically being attended by boys. I have also seen how many activities targeted at engaging with girls focus on social and emotional health, relationships and wellbeing, which contrasts with those targeted at engaging with boys that use language such as 'building teamwork and leadership skills'.

Although my study has taken so long to complete, I remain committed to understanding what is happening to girls who often experience the interlocking disadvantages of gendered assumptions about what it is to be a young woman in society as they interlock with the social inequalities of race and class.

The experiences of the girls I initially met through policing included growing up in areas with disproportionate levels of policing, knife crime and robberies, relative to neighbouring, wealthier areas, as well as girls who attended schools and youth groups who experienced the devastating impacts of knife crime taking the lives of their peers. Through this study, I met young women who had experienced domestic abuse, social services intervention, school exclusions, heavy police presence in their community, growing up as a young carer, and surviving rape. In my current role, I have observed increasing stress on families facing economic inequality, through increased demand for crisis food intervention and through the immense stress experienced by families bidding for suitable social homes. However, youth-led projects and supportive networks offer opportunities. Community surveys I've worked on consistently highlight young people's safety and creating opportunities as key priorities.

Between 2020-2022, I interviewed five women and two men who self-identified as having been affected by youth violence, and a policy and research manager for a national charity. However, since these interviews were originally conducted the issue of women and girls' experiences at the hands of the police, as well as the epidemic of violence against women and girls has moved steadily up the political agenda.

In 2021, Sarah Everard was abducted, raped, and murdered by a Metropolitan Police officer, sparking protests about women's safety across the UK. In the year ending March 2022, sexual offences in England

The Griffins Society 6 | Page

and Wales reached a record high of 193,566 (ONS, 2023), and in 2023, it was reported that nearly 70% of rape survivors had dropped out of investigations in a single quarter the previous year (Syal, 2023).

In March 2023, the Casey review identified "institutional homophobia, misogyny and racism, and other forms of discrimination" in the Metropolitan Police (Casey, 2023: 235), and concluded that the "deprioritisation and de-specialisation of public protection has put women and children at greater risk than necessary" (2023: 15).

In 2024, Sir Mark Rowley, Commissioner of the Metropolitan Police, called for funding to tackle violence against women and girls (VAWG) on par with terrorism policing (Martin, 2024). The Labour Government pledged to halve VAWG in a decade, address misogyny in schools, and strengthen police training (The Labour Party, 2024). Although these events have resulted in VAWG moving steadily up the political agenda, there still seems to be little attention paid to what the girls who are living alongside or impacted by the rates of serious youth violence, Child Criminal Exploitation (CCE) and Child Sexual Exploitation (CSE) have to say about their lives and how they are or are not listened to.

The aim of my report is to:

- Explore how girls affected by youth violence face de-prioritisation, credibility judgment, and adultification, despite long-standing awareness of these issues in criminal justice (see 2.4)
- Understand why they feel disbelieved, unheard, and powerless
- Identify where and by whom they felt respected and a sense of belonging after experiencing marginalisation
- Present their views on peer groups, focusing on themes of coercive control and patriarchal structures.

The Griffins Society 7 | Page

Chapter 2: Locating this study within existing research

This chapter reviews relevant literature to position the study within existing research and provide context to the themes identified through the interviews. It includes key statistics on youth violence (see 2.1), explores who is most affected by youth violence (see 2.2), and how girls and young women are perceived in the criminal justice system (see 2.3). These core themes are then discussed through the eyes of my interviewees in Chapter 4 and used to inform the findings and recommendations which conclude the report.

2.1 An overview of youth violence in England and Wales

The Mayor's Office for Policing and Crime (MOPAC) in London stated: "Children and young people face different risks than previous generations" as "knife crime and youth violence is increasing" (Greater London Authority, 2017: 14). In 2015-16, there were just over 6,200 victims of serious youth violence in London, which is an increase of approximately 4% on the previous year and an increase of approximately 20% on 2012-2013 (London Assembly, 2016). There were approximately 3,400 knife or offensive weapon offences committed by children resulting in a caution or sentence in the year ending March 2023 in England and Wales (Youth Justice Board, 2024). This is 23% greater than ten years ago, but 4% fewer than the previous year and marks the fifth consecutive year-on-year decrease.

Youth justice statistics for 2022-2023 show that boys, representing 51% of the 10-17 age group, made up 84% of first-time entrants (FTEs) into the justice system, which reflects long-term trends (Youth Justice Board, 2024). In 2022, possession of weapons and violence against the person offences each accounted for 19% of child FTE offences (2024). Over the past decade, weapon possession offences among child FTEs has risen by 16 percentage points, with 98% of knife or offensive weapon offences committed by children in 2023 being possession-related (2024). While the total number of offences by children has decreased, the proportion of violence against the person offences increased from 21% in 2013 to 34% in 2023 (2024).

The increases in the proportion of possession of weapon offenses amongst child FTEs, the proportional increase of violence against the person offences committed by 10–17-year-olds, and the inequalities on who is disproportionately affected by youth violence (see 2.3), highlight the pressing need to understand more about youth violence drivers and impact on young people's lives. However, these

The Griffins Society 8 | Page

statistics represent reported crime, not necessarily the true scale of violence affecting young people, specifically girls and young women.

A survey in the UK of 3,000 children in schools over a seven-year period found that 37% of respondents would not report a crime to the police [even if it had occurred]; 34% because they thought the police would not listen and 29% thought that the police would not be able to help (Howard League, 2007). Another survey found that children who initially reported they were not a victim of violence, later reported that they had experienced one of the specific types of violence listed (Youth Endowment Fund, 2022). Almost half of teenagers who reported being a victim of robbery, assault, sexual assault, or who had been threatened or assaulted with a weapon, did not report themselves as having been a victim of violence (Youth Endowment Fund, 2022).

2.2 Who is more likely to be affected by youth violence?

The risks of violence and contact with the criminal justice system are not shared equally among children. Children who receive support from a social worker, regularly miss school classes or receive free school meals, are more likely to have been a victim of or witness to violence than children who have not (Youth Endowment Fund, 2022). Young people aged 16- and 17-years old living in children's homes are more than twice as likely to be criminalised than non-looked after children (Howard League, 2016).

Individual factors overlap with family and community circumstances, as well as social, economic, and environmental factors to have varying effects on which children and young people are more likely to be associated to offending behaviour (Farrington, 2015; Jolliffe et al., 2017). For example, increased likelihood of offending behaviour has been linked with poor engagement with school for a range of reasons, including school exclusion, undiagnosed disabilities, and bullying (McCrystal et al., 2007; McAra and McVie, 2022).

Evidence shows that young people from minority ethnic (global majority) backgrounds are over-represented in the justice system (Abrams et al., 2021; Goldson et al., 2021; van den Brink et al., 2022), and young people in the justice system are often found to have grown up in less stable family environments, where family conflict, trauma or violence is present (Manly et al., 2012; McAra and McVie, 2010). The theories below aim to provide further explanation and understanding of this interplay of different factors that mean risks of violence and contact with the criminal justice system are not shared equally among young people.

The Griffins Society 9 | Page

Developmental criminology studies how criminal behaviour develops over the life course, emphasising the impact of early childhood experiences on later criminality (Sampson & Laub, 1997; Elder & Shanahan, 2007; Muncie, 2021). The Cambridge Study of Delinquent Development (CSDD) of boys and men identifies major early risk factors for antisocial behaviour, including impulsiveness, low academic achievement, parental conflict, low income, and high-crime neighbourhoods (Farrington, 2005). The CSDD also links adolescent violence to poor parental management – see Hawkins et al., 2000, Widom, 1989 and Esbensen et al, 2010) – while peer association and areas of deprivation are key environmental factors (Farrington, 2007). In developmental criminology, criminal behaviour is influenced by a complex interplay of biological, economic, psychological, and social factors – not solely by individual characteristics.

Several early risk factors in developmental criminology, like parental drug use, align with the Adverse Childhood Experiences (ACEs) framework. As ACEs gain policy attention, there are calls for more research on how socio-economic status influences ACEs (Walsh et al., 2019). It is argued that addressing childhood adversity requires tackling its socio-economic drivers, especially with rising UK child poverty. Ignoring these factors would weaken policy efforts (Walsh et al., 2019). While gender differences in ACE exposure are often reported, they are rarely emphasised, and data is inconsistent (Vaswani, 2018). However, sexual abuse is consistently reported as disproportionately affecting girls and young women (Vaswani, 2018; Bellis et al., 2014).

Life course theories highlight that people's involvement in crime is sustained, activated and altered depending on their exposure to different kinds of people and/or environments under ever-evolving circumstances (Sampson & Laub, 1997; Elder & Shanahan, 2007; Muncie, 2021). Within the life course, it is argued that there are crucial social bonds that can impact on desistance from crime, such as parenthood, finding employment and neighbourhood change (Sampson and Laub, 1993). Those with strong ties to fulfilling employment and family and community are shown to be more likely to desist from crime (Maruna and Mann, 2019; Muncie, 2021).

Additionally, a sense of belonging and feeling part of a community is an important factor in healthy childhood development (Riley, 2022), and the neighbourhood children grow up in can determine levels of access to resources which are important in preventing contact with the justice system (Leventhal and Brooks-Gunn, 2000). Increasing community safety, connectivity and employment within neighbourhoods has been linked to helping improve children's education attainment and mental health, and reduce risk taking behaviours (Bandyopadhyay et al, 2023).

The Griffins Society 10 | Page

Much of the foundational research of developmental and life course theories has largely focused on boys and men. Further research has shown that violent offending by girls and women often involves experiences of abuse and unstable family environments (Batchelor, 2005). Over half of women in a study reported disruptions in childhood caregivers, and many were in local authority care (2005). The Getting Out for Good project found that girls involved in 'gangs' often shared experiences of behavioural issues, mental health struggles, and disengagement from school (Jump & Horan, 2021). Additionally, a review highlighted shared experiences within this group of the influence of antisocial peers, neighbourhood marginalisation, and social devaluation of female roles (Khan et al., 2013).

2.3 Perceptions of girls and young women in criminal justice: from past to present

For much of the twentieth century criminology has been focussed on men, with most of the theory and research being focussed on male offenders and most criminologists being men too (Newburn, 2017). Historically, media coverage depicted liberation as a key reason women commit crime (Jewkes 2004, Chesney-Lind 2006; Heidensohn and Silvestri 2012).

The second half of the twentieth century saw the development of modern feminist criminology, which criticised the existing study of criminology for its:

- Failure to theorise or engage in the empirical study of female offending
- Neglect of female victimisation and male violence against women
- Over-concentration on the impact of the criminal justice system on male offenders

Newburn, 2017: 325

In the 1980s, it was argued that feminist criminology as it was developing may not be the best way to understand women and crime. Heidensohn proposed an approach that took into account insights from the roles and social controls of women from other studies of women's oppression (1985). Carlen observed that most women who were sent to prison, were being sentenced according to the courts' assessment of them as wives, mothers and daughters, as opposed to the seriousness of their crimes (Carlen, 1988). Heidensohn concluded that girls in the criminal justice system were "still being defined

The Griffins Society 11 | Page

¹ The term gang was widely and consistently used by interviewees in this study, which is why I have chosen to use it, but I acknowledge that its definition and use requires further discussion which goes beyond the scope of this study. See Smithson & Ralphs, 2016; Choak, 2018; Marshall et al., 2005; Berelowitz et al., 2013; Aldridge and Medina-Ariza, 2008.

into stereotypically sexually delinquent roles and then being 'punished' or protected for their own good," (1985: 199).

In the twenty first century, these findings continue to be replicated. "Research in Britain and elsewhere has shown that decisions concerning girls reflect concerns about their sexuality and independence" and that girls are perceived to be a difficult group to work with (Gelsthorpe and Worrall, 2009: 209). Girls have been perceived as uncontrollable and worse than boys because of the high expectations placed on their standards of behaviour, and double standards have been applied to girls' and boys' sexual behaviour (Gelsthorpe and Worrall, 2009). In one local authority, girls were excluded for aggressive behaviour that was considered inappropriate for young women, with indications that a higher threshold for unacceptable behaviour was applied to boys (Carlile, 2009b). A study of referrals to a 'Youth Inclusion Support Panel' found that seven out of 11 girls were referred because they were 'sexually promiscuous' or 'sexually active', whereas none of the 44 boys referred had been so for these reasons (Sharpe, 2009). Another study found that in two incidents of non-consensual touching [one involving a boy and one a girl], professionals showed indifference towards the boy, while the girl's behaviour was seen as "dangerous in terms of her sexuality" and raised questions about her 'caregiving responsibilities' (Carlile, 2009a: 336-337).

Barbara Hudson's argument that adolescent boys are allowed a "developmental space for behavioural experimentation prior to the emergence into adulthood", and that "no such discursive leeway is allowed to girls," (Carlen, 1988: 810) still appears relevant today. In essence, girls are seen as "embryo" women, never a "developing person" (Sachs and Wilson, 1978; Carlen, 1988: 810). This idea links to the more recent focus on the adultification of girls and young women by police. The Casey Review recommended that the Metropolitan Police should "provide training for all officers who work with children to prevent 'adultification', where police officers and others regard children, especially Black and ethnic minority children, as threats rather than children who need protection from harm." (Casey, 2023: 21-23)

Findings that Black girls are nearly three times more likely to be subjected to the most invasive form of strip searching by the Metropolitan Police than their white peers (Gidda and Thomas, 2023) indicate how the adultification of Black girls has led to inequality in the way in which they are treated. Another study found that some youth professionals deflected away from abusive behaviour towards young women by inadvertently minimising the impact of male crimes, painting women and girls as sexually promiscuous, and holding women partially responsible for their own abuse and exploitation (Havard et al, 2021).

The Griffins Society 12 | Page

Since 2010, there has been recognition of and calls for more gender specific support for women and girls experiencing group-related serious youth violence (Syeda, 2015). The National Crime Agency (NCA) concluded: "...females may be underrepresented as both offenders and victims of exploitation" in county lines activities (NCA, 2019: 2). In 2013, two of the 39 police forces in England comprehensively mapped [located and logged the connections of] girls and young women associated with street gangs, after all 39 were urged to do so (Berelowitz et al, 2013). Youth professionals have warned that criminal groups were "exploiting a known blind spot for law enforcement... because gender was a proxy for invisibility and that feature alone made someone attractive to contemporary gangs" (Havard et al, 2021: 7). It is difficult to ascertain the extent of girls and young women's involvement in criminal gangs, due in part to them being less visible in public spaces (Havard et al, 2021). This observation that men, unlike young women, are viewed as the natural occupiers of public space, and are thus more visible, is not new (see Carlen, 1988). Whilst data on the extent and nature of young women's involvement in criminal groups is minimal, it is largely accepted that they "are associated with gang members and this association has important implications for their lives" (Aldridge and Medina-Ariza, 2008: 20).

In 2017, the Lammy report concluded that girls and young women involved in 'gang culture' were being "controlled through threats and intimidation" by these criminal groups (2017: 20). The NCA also concluded that male offenders target vulnerable young women, to then exploit them in county lines activities, pursuing manipulative romantic relationships with young women, using gifts to groom them, leaving young women believing they are in a consensual relationship (NCA, 2019).

The theory of coercive control helps understand the gender-based vulnerability, and abuse young women experience in criminal groups (Havard et al., 2021). Controlling or coercive behaviour in intimate or family relationships includes isolating a person from their friends and family or controlling their daily lives under the guise of it being in their best interests (Crown Prosecution Service, 2023). Coercive control can involve grooming a person by fostering dependency, often exploiting somebody's social and emotional vulnerabilities (Bettinson & Bishop, 2015; Havard et al., 2021). One of the specific tactics gang members have been found to use was to isolate young women from family and friends (Havard et al., 2021), which is easier when those social ties and sense of belonging are weakened to begin with. Overlooking these dynamics taking place within patriarchal hierarchies risks further exploitation of girls and young women (Havard et al., 2021).

It has been argued that in the 'gang' literature, girls and young women are typically narrowly defined through their gender conforming, auxiliary roles, unlike boys and young men whose identities are explored in much more depth and nuance (Choak, 2018). This study recognises that girls and young

The Griffins Society 13 | Page

women affected by youth violence are not one homogenous group defined by singular gender confirming roles or by labels, such as 'victim' or 'offender'. Young people themselves have been found to consider the term 'victim' to signify weakness and 'offender' to be stigmatising and disempowering (Owen and Sweeting, 2007; Muncie, 2021). Young women specifically tended to reject the label of 'victim', emphasising instead their ability to actively decide their everyday life choices (Batchelor, 2005). Batchelor argues that young women's agency needs to be respected by ensuring young women are made to feel valued (Batchelor, 2005). This emphasis on ensuring young women feel a sense of mattering is explored throughout this study (see chapters 4 & 5).

Interviewees in this study described situations of victim blaming (see 4.1.2). Research has found that some agencies continue to label survivors and victims of exploitation as either innocent or blameworthy, which results in a 'hierarchy of victims' (Thiara et al, 2015: 22). In one study, professionals at an advocacy service described blatant discrimination by the police against young women, where police were seeing these young women as 'good', 'not so good' and 'bad' victims because of their gang affiliation, which for the police meant a normalisation of sexual violence (2015: p.22).

The representation of young people as the perpetrators of crime has, it has been argued, "left us blind to the extent to which young people are also victims," (Furlong and Cartmel, 1997: p. 93). Youth victimology literature helps contextualise the lives of many girls and young women who are affected by youth violence by looking beyond their criminal involvement and considering the social harms young people are exposed to through familial and institutional abuse, negligence or indifference (Muncie, 2021). Interviewees in this study gave many examples of how they had been victimised by family circumstances, through exploitative relationships with peers, sexual violence and police interactions. They gave examples of where they had been perpetrators of crime, including carrying knives and drugs, and one interviewee gave an example of committing violence through fighting with another girl.

The concept that young women are either a victim or perpetrator, but never both, does not acknowledge the plurality of criminal gang associated violence and victimisation, and limits our understanding of girls' and young women's experiences of youth violence (Pyrooz et al., 2013). This study provides a 'both and' analysis, rather than an 'either or' analysis, acknowledging that girls and young women are often thought of as victims or potential victims, or dismissed as victims, but the victimisation they have experienced is not a statement on their identity, rather one part of their complex and individual life experiences.

The Griffins Society 14 | Page

Chapter 3: Research Methodology

I conducted eight semi-structured interviews with five young women and two young men, as well as a policy and research manager for a national charity. The young women were asked to come forward via youth charities and local authorities if they self-defined as having been affected by or involved in youth violence. The five women aged between 16-25 and two men aged 25-30 self-identified in this way. One of the women and the two men self-identified as being Black2. Four of the interviewees were working or volunteering in youth engagement/ambassador/support worker roles, and used this experience to reflect on observations made about the young people they had worked with, as well as their own experiences.

The interviews followed the same core set of questions to ensure consistency but were semi-structured – the most frequently used method to study young people (Heath et al., 2009) – to allow for flexibility so that interviewees could expand and discuss issues as they wished (Choak, 2018). This approach helped make the interviews flow, rather than being overly formal and stilted (2018). Some of the interviews took place over multiple days, which meant interviewees had time to reflect on questions and come back to them more than once.

I chose qualitative research to gain a more personal understanding about the effects of youth violence on young women, and their experiences of police through first-hand accounts. Qualitative research has been deemed most suitable for researching sensitive topics and representing 'experience and personal stories' (Skelton, 2001, p. 95). Criminologists have been urged to study first-hand accounts of women's experiences, rather than rely on "distorted, received wisdom about women," and these accounts have become central to feminist analyses" (Heidensohn and Silvestri, 2012: 337). Carlen argued that taking seriously women's own accounts helps avoid erasing the uniqueness of individual women's experiences (1988).

I also interviewed a policy and research manager who had recently completed research on violence affecting young people. This enabled me to consider other accounts and perspectives beyond those I interviewed, whilst primarily focusing on the first-hand accounts of young women themselves.

The Griffins Society 15 | Page

 $^{^{2}}$ Other protected characteristic information was not collected, which would have enriched the data further.

This research received approval from the University of Cambridge's Institute of Criminology Ethics Committee. Through the application, participant information sheet and participant consent form (see Annex A-B), I sought to ensure there was informed consent from all research participants and explained the duty of care I had as a researcher. Informed consent centres around principles of transparency and honesty. Individuals should understand that their participation is voluntary, that they can withdraw from the research without providing a reason and that information that could affect a subject's willingness to participate should not be withheld (Bryman, 2012: 138). These key points are included in the participant consent form (Appendix B) which was provided to and discussed with all interviewees.

I acknowledge that my experiences and biases influence my research, and being reflective throughout the process is essential (Bryman, 2012). Reflexivity doesn't eliminate power dynamics but makes me more aware of my position as a researcher (Choak, 2018). While researchers often hold structural power, interviewees have valuable knowledge crucial to the study, showing that power is multidimensional (Choak, 2018; Bourke, 2014). As a former police officer, I considered how this might affect rapport and power dynamics, mitigating risks by sharing information about the project and reflecting on how my background could shape my interpretations.

All personal data, including participant's names and any geographic locations, have been anonymised to protect individual's identities. Participants were asked if they would like to be referred to by a specific pseudonym but as they did not have a preference a letter was allocated to each contributor, helping to avoid readers making any assumptions about interviewee's based on the name given. I have used indepth quotes throughout my report, because those being studied should 'be able to speak for themselves wherever possible' (McCarthy-Brown, 1991: 14) and to avoid misinterpretation of their stories (England, 1994; Choak, 2018). I acknowledge that by recording these voices here, it does not equate to a platform of agency. It is my role to hear, record and interpret these voices, presenting them as accurately as possible (Riessman, 1993).

I conducted a six-stage thematic analysis: familiarisation, coding, generating, reviewing, defining themes, and writing up findings (Braun & Clark, 2006). I transcribed all interviews and coded them into themes including early childhood, school and peer experiences, and interactions with police and social services. Additional themes emerged, such as belonging, invisibility of young women, and the impact of not being heard. After coding, I excluded the two interviews with men, as their reflections on misogynistic discourse confirmed the women's feelings of objectification (see 4.4). Acknowledging the limitations of the report, I prioritised the young women's voices, whilst ensuring that the prominent

The Griffins Society 16 | Page

experiences of police mistrust, and peer group pressures and structures, from the men's interviewees were represented.



The Griffins Society 17 | Page

Chapter 4: Analysis

The lives of the interviewees in this study are punctuated by experiences of youth violence, police presence, child criminal exploitation, and child sexual exploitation, either directly or through their peers and the environments they grew up in. This chapter examines how they made sense of their experiences, how they were perceived by those in power, and how these perceptions may have influenced their treatment.

4.1 How is this group of young women perceived?

This section is split into the two key themes that emerged when analysing the ways in which young women affected by youth violence are perceived by the institutions they encounter while growing up; firstly, the invisibility of the victimisation and harassment they may have experienced and secondly, when their victimisation is recognised, victim-blaming girls for their experiences is commonplace.

4.1.1 Hidden victimisation and harassment: "I was told to have knives in my house because I'm not going to get stopped"

The first observation is that while there has been more acknowledgement of the effects of youth violence on young women [see section 2.3] in recent years, interviewees said that young women were not visible to the police. K described how she felt there was a gap in the language and terminology being used by professionals and the reality of the experiences of girls and young women, which is linked to their lack of visibility and a lack of understanding among professionals of their daily realities. She said when she hears terms like 'sex trafficking', to her it is "just your crack house down the road and there will be an underage girl there that is used."

She continued: "If there's two boys outside fighting, the police come immediately." K infers that girls and young women often experience abuse in private settings, making the harm less visible to the public and reducing the likelihood of police intervention. Additionally, the private nature of the abuse can make it harder for victims to seek help due to fear of further punishment.

The policy and research manager interviewed said: "Speaking to young women involved in the research and stakeholders, there was a clear threat of gender specific or sexual violence, particularly against girls caught up in things like county lines," which is less visible than street-based violence. Again, girls'

The Griffins Society 18 | Page

invisibility derives from the type of victimisation they may experience being more likely to happen behind closed doors, rather than in a public setting.

G explained how her gender allowed her to carry knives on behalf of her peers. She described her experience of a stop and search interaction:

"I was told to have knives in my house because I'm not going to get stopped and you know what this is true... me and this boy were walking, and the police stopped him, and I stopped as well... Because I'm a female and because I was lighter, the boy I was with was Black, they stopped him, they searched him, and they let me go. Even though I had a knife on me, and I had drugs on me. They all know that females aren't going to be stopped, especially young girls."

During my time in the police, I noticed growing awareness that girls and young women could be involved in street drug operations, but the connection between offending and victimisation was often not fully understood or at times, accepted. While increased visibility could improve understanding and support for them, it should not lead to greater criminalisation, as labelling them as gang-involved could worsen their treatment within the criminal justice system. Gangs are often seen as inherently violent (Centre for Social Justice, 2009), which means gang-involved women can be stigmatised and viewed as deserving of the violence they experience, leaving them invisible and underserved (Lloyd and Ramon, 2016; Havard et al, 2021). Traditional law enforcement responses that focus on criminalising gang activities can further criminalise vulnerable young women and obscure the coercive control they face, making it harder to address their specific needs and risks of exploitation (Havard et al, 2021).

4.1.2 Victim-blaming: "Pull down the skirt because you're going to distract people."

Judgements over the credibility of young women as victims of crime has been a regular theme in the literature on the gender and justice (see 2.3). It was also discussed in the Casey Review where she concluded that within the Metropolitan Police "at the outset of investigations, judging a victim's credibility appeared to be the over-riding factor, more than pursuing the suspect" (Casey, 2023: 134).

K described how she felt boys' and girls' behaviour was treated differently, which impacted the way teachers responded to her behaviour while she was in school:

"It's not even intentional half the time – 'oh, boys are badly behaved, they've got ADHD, they're struggling, they've got something going on at home'. But the minute I'm badly behaved as a female, I'm losing the plot, I'm acting out because of this, that and the other."

The Griffins Society 19 | Page

K also observed how girls were blamed for the potential harassment they may experience in the school uniform policy:

"In terms of school uniform, obviously there is a big difference between females and males. Even in my all-girls school, it wasn't 'pop down your skirt because it looks nice'. It was 'put down the skirt because men are going to do this. Pull down the skirt because you're going to distract people'."

B described an experience she had with the police where she had reported an on-going case of harassment:

"They decided to take the perpetrator's side of the story and believe that I was in a relationship with the person when I wasn't. They were a stranger – a 27-year-old harassing an 18-year-old girl, and they didn't do anything about it."

B described how officers believed she was in a consensual relationship with a man nine years older than herself at the time, rather than questioning this age difference and potential imbalance of power dynamic in the relationship.

Judgements over women and girls' credibility when they report issues, and the way in which perceptions of young women effect the ways in which they are treated, raise questions about the multiple and complex layers of victimisation young women affected by youth violence may experience. This is particularly important when reflecting on youth violence policies and strategies that minimise the impact of youth violence on girls and young women to a small section or a few paragraphs and do not make these wider connections.

4.2 What do these young women say about the agencies and institutions they have come across in their lives?

The main agencies and institutions discussed by interviewees in this study were school, social services and the police. Interviewees described how they struggled to conform with the rules of mainstream schools, which led to a range of consequences including permanent exclusion. One interviewee described how her experiences of social services led to her finding it difficult to trust the adults who were supposed to help her. There was also an overwhelming sense that interviewees do not feel listened to by the police.

The Griffins Society 20 | Page

4.2.1 Schools and Education

Experiences in education were highly significant for all the young women interviewed. Interviewees spoke at length about their time in education and the impacts they felt their school experiences had had on them.

K reflected on how a period of absenteeism from school led to her involvement in what she described as "stuff that is too mature for young people". She explained that an older man had got her involved in this 'stuff' after she'd developed trust in him. She said: "I would go out with them and then they would be involved... I hate him." K didn't specify exactly what she had been involved in or witness too but clearly alluded to the fact that it was sexual in nature by indicating that she had wished she'd had a better understanding of consent.

K also described the multiple challenges she faced academically in the transition to secondary school:

"I had really shit attendance at primary school because I was involved in a lot of stuff. In secondary school, at the end of year 7 or beginning of year 8, I dropped out completely... I missed a lot of vital things... secondary school doesn't re-cap over some of those simple things. type of stuff outside of school, especially as I'm a carer for my Mum. I'm the one that does that type of stuff at home because she's not able to help me that much in regards to school work."

Interviewees reported being excluded from school and attending a Pupil Referral Unit (PRU). School exclusion, seen as the "ultimate red card," removes young people from mainstream education, impacting both personal and social aspects (Riley, 2022: 34). G talked about her experience in secondary school and in a PRU:

"They gave me a lot of warnings...but schools don't really understand what you're going through. I ended up getting kicked out. My time at the PRU – I loved it. My grades went up... I started behaving well in the PRU, but that's another problem with them; when they see you start behaving properly, they think you're ready for school, but I wasn't. If I was to stay there, I would have got GCSE's. At 19, I'm now doing my GCSE's."

In contrast, M explained that being referred to a PRU felt like the moment her life was "going downhill":

"When I went there, I realised I'd fucked it...they weren't offering more than Maths, English and one other subject. Fuck that. I'm only going to get like three GCSEs from the centre. Do you know how bad that is?

The Griffins Society 21 | Page

"...I was always friends with older guys.... When I went to the centre... I'd obviously heard of them and seen them around, but it was like I don't personally know you lot because I don't talk to anyone my own age... I feel like I was the only girl who goes there that was like a girly girl kind of girl. I would actually do my hair, do my make-up, so all these girls started having a thing against me. They would act like they were my friends to get things out of me but end up setting me up, so I didn't go back. It was just mad to be honest..."

Both M and G described facing barriers obtaining qualifications after being referred to a PRU. A key difference the young women described between these settings were feeling a sense of belonging and that staff cared. M described feeling isolated and different from her new peers at the centre. Whereas G described a teacher at a PRU she attended: "I had a favourite teacher there. If you needed time out, you just walk out of the room. It was a sense that you're not doing nothing bad... That time was amazing." Positive teacher-pupil relationships are crucial for a child's sense of belonging at school (Graham et al, 2019). Mirroring this, in prisons, young women have been found to engage more when they feel respected by staff, contrasting with young men who tend to cooperate to avoid consequences and out of respect for rules (Ryan & Lindgren, 1999; Batchelor, 2005).

Although not the dominant theme in the interviews, the importance of establishing an outward identity was apparent in M's reflections on her experiences at school and younger self:

"I got moved to another academy... I went there and then I got kicked out after... less than a couple of weeks. Because I was sitting in class and a girl was fucking mimicking [me]...I told her to meet me at the gates and...then I had a fight with her in front of my parents. And then I got fucking kicked out.

"...I go from, 'nah, I am a tough girl, fuck that'... I will fight a bitch' when I'm angry, to then when I calm down and I'm like, 'you're not a bad person, you're not actually like that, so why is it you have to say yes to them, just to prove a point'?"

While schools can provide a sense of belonging for girls, they can also be sites of victimisation, where students may feel the most vulnerable (Howard League, 2007; Muncie, 2021). G explained that the PRU was where she met a group of young men who were involved in criminal activity. She described a pattern of victimisation and manipulation in the way groups involved in criminal activity target girls and young women who are perceived to be seeking belonging and who have weakened attachments to family or school: G said: "They're not going to go up to a girl who's with her Mum and Dad. They'll

The Griffins Society 22 | Page

target someone who's meant to be in school but not... who doesn't have the nice shoes on... They're very good with their words."

The policy and research manager interviewed described how youth professionals had voiced, "a real concern that PRUs were in many ways recruitment grounds where gangs would target these spaces knowing that these young people might be struggling or facing additional challenges." (see also Aldridge and Medina-Ariza, 2008: 20).

4.2.2. Social Services

For one interviewee, social services played a key role her life. She described how feeling heard and understood was essential for her to build trust and confidence in disclosing information. G explained that she had "11 or 12 social workers altogether", most of whom she felt didn't understand her situation. She explained that one social worker was very supportive however:

"He understood and was there for me...He didn't feel like a social worker...For once I wasn't paperwork to him... I was actually a human to him. He knew I had feelings. He asked me about them and took time to just be there for me... what really, really helps is if you've been through it... you understand the struggle, you understand that family isn't there for you." (G)

G's description of her social worker's approach reflects the conclusions of the 2013 Children's Commissioner's Inquiry into Child Sexual Exploitation in Gangs and Groups, which found that in every example of good practice [in children's services], "there was a focus on the child" (Berelowitz et al, 2013: 10

4.2.3 Police

Interviewees' reflections of their experiences with police expressed themes of not being understood, heard, or able to trust adults. B described how her view of the police was shaped by her mother and childhood:

"Because of my personal experiences with the police, from since I was like young, really young, even when I was a child, even before I was born... My mum was pregnant with me, and they did something to her... So, all the way up until then until now, it's just been continuous, negative experiences and it makes me feel powerless.

"In my community, the way I grew up, in times of need and we've called them, they're not there. And if they do show up, they show up late and the crime has been done and the

The Griffins Society 23 | Page

perpetrator has gone and they're just there to show face basically... nothing positive... Even when I see them on the road I just think, why are you here, because you don't do anything for the people. The role of the police is that they cause a lot of distress... They've never brought any type of peace to me or my communities... They are especially hands on with Black men in my area, they like to be aggressive towards them, stop and search them for no reason."

K explained that she struggled to be "open minded and unbiased" towards the police due to her experiences growing up where she was told 'we don't trust them', and due to her personal experiences, despite having a desire to be open-minded and change perceptions. K described one situation when she was younger where she remembered the police coming into her house in the middle of the night while she was in bed in her pyjamas and them coming into her room. She explained how it had made her feel scared and vulnerable. All the interviewees reflected on how a combination of their personal experiences, where they grew up, and their families' experiences and attitudes towards police have impacted how they viewed the police and their lack of faith in the police's legitimacy. This reflects findings on police legitimacy and the primacy principle in the literature – see Jackson and Bradford, 2012; Jackson et al, 2012; Rosenbaum et al, 2005; Worden and McLean, 2017.

Interviewees expressed feeling disbelieved or dismissed when reporting incidents to the police, a sentiment echoed in the Casey Review, which noted that victims are not being heard and not getting the service they should expect. The review highlighted a case where a sexual assault victim repeatedly requested a female officer but was instead contacted by male officers, one of whom was described as rude and mocking (Casey, 2023). Just as misogyny has been found to be an institutional problem in the Metropolitan Police, so too has racism (Home Affairs Committee, 2021; Casey, 2023).

In describing the earlier incident where she reported to police being harassed by a 27-year-old man and officers concluding that she was in a consensual relationship with him, B also reflected:

"With Black women, whenever we have an issue, they don't take us seriously, even recent things that have happened to me; me being harassed by somebody, which went on for too long and the police were aware of it."

G described a situation she experienced:

"I was out with my friends clubbing, I left my friends and made my way home and a random guy started following me and wouldn't leave me alone to the point where I had to call on a stranger to help me and had to go into this office building and wait for the police to come. They took

The Griffins Society 24 | Page

over an hour to come and when they did come, they took down my details as if I was the one making trouble and they kept asking me if I know the man and why is he following me, instead of asking the man the question. They didn't say or do anything to the guy. They took his statement, and they told him to go." (F)

B and G's examples depict perceived victim blaming, experiencing prejudice about their credibility, and the sense that they as the young women had somehow been complicit or encouraging of the male's behaviours.

Despite their negative experiences, some interviewees acknowledged that the police should have a role in reducing youth violence and protecting young people. On stop and search, M said: "I kind of agree with it, because it's like they're doing it for our safety and we all know a lot of people are walking round with things on them, but I feel like they judge very easily. It's like, they won't stop and search someone above a certain age... they target people which I don't like."

Interviewees described how they struggled to conform with and stay in mainstream schooling, which led to a range of consequences, including permanent exclusion. The time spent talking about school conveys how important these experiences were to the young women and emphasises the pivotal age range of between 11-16 that the interviewees' experiences occurred within. Interviewees explained that when they did feel listened to by the adults in their lives, they felt more able to open-up, trust and feel a sense of belonging in a place. Conversely, they also felt that police officers had treated them unfairly, not listened to them and not believed them. Interviewees reflected that there is a role for police in reducing youth violence, but that they did not have faith in this being achieved. For the interviewees in this study, negative interactions with teachers, social workers and police resulted in a lack of trust in these organisations and a lack of faith that they were acting in their best interests. This in turn could be linked to missed opportunities for some of the young women to be protected from the victimisation they experienced (see 4.3 and 4.4).

4.3 What do these young women say about their experiences of growing up and family?

'Family' is one of the key pillars of childhood experiences and has been described as the first socialisation agent for children, before school environments and interactions with peers develop in their importance and influence (Esbensen et al, 2010). All interviewees spoke about their families. Many described how their childhood involved some or several of the familial experiences that people with experience of the criminal justice system are more likely to have experienced (see 2.3). G explained:

The Griffins Society 25 | Page

"I lived with my Mum and Dad, but then my Dad was a druggie and an alcoholic, and he was very physically abusive. My Mum was new to this country... My Dad was born here so he brought her to this country, and he abused that. He violated her because she didn't know the language. She didn't know any laws. He had a control over her. My Dad went to jail when I was one or two, because he had physically harmed me, and the doctors saw the bruises on me."

G described how when her father returned home from prison, he continued to emotionally abuse her until she was 12-years-old, which instigated a tipping point in G's life, when she decided: "I'm not taking this anymore, I'm going to run away." From the age of 13, G explained that she was living in and out of care. Between the ages of 12 and 13 was also the point G met her 'best friend', who she described as being "in the gang that was in the area".

G described the nature of the relationship with this individual:

"I was an only child until I was eight and that's when my Mum had my sister. She was born early, so my Mum was looking after her a lot. Because my Dad was being physically abusive towards her, she just didn't have any energy towards me. I thought she doesn't love me, she always leaves, so I've got him [the best friend] now, he's giving me attention, he doesn't make me do anything I don't want to do. I wasn't smoking or drinking at the time when he was. I never felt forced, I was getting fed, I had a roof over my head. It was fun."

K described the adult responsibilities she took on at home from a young age:

"...if you've been brought up your whole life as a young carer, you tend to think the things you do for your family and the things you do for your parents [in regard to looking after them] is what every child does. And then there's that shocking realisation when you go round to your friend's house and it's like, wait, your Mum's cooking food for you? We just sit here and watch TV.... It's that shock... It taught me more for real life things than anything else because its cooking, cleaning, signing forms, filling out forms, like adult forms too – rent, bills, personal independence payment, disability, DVLA." (J)

K explained how she saw the way criminal groups exploited young people's vulnerabilities, such as their economic background, challenging homelives, and their desire to feel that they belong::

"A lot of the groups who engage in violence tend to give off a sort of family, and a lot of kids that come from poverty or come from a background where they don't get much love from home or they don't have a good family support system, tend to look for exterior ways to get this, this

The Griffins Society 26 | Page

attention, this 'love' and so they turn to these people and then these people exploit that and turn it to their own gain. And it also happens in terms of a quick job to get some money and then they get involved and that comes again from poverty... The rich kids don't have to worry about getting food on the table or looking after their parents." (J)

As well as reflecting on family, interviewees discussed how they felt the areas they grew up in had a significant impact on their childhoods. M described growing up in an area "known as a bad area", where "everyone who walks down the road is either stop and searched or they don't get treated how they want to be treated".

She said: "I used to live right next to a private school that you pay for. Every time I saw people there, they just seemed so different... it was an all-girls private school...every time I saw them, they just seemed like well mannered, always smiling, well presented...when you was outside my school, it was like...screaming and shouting, this person running down the road, that person starting a fight. At this school, everyone was friends, everyone was okay."

Interviewees revealed clear indicators of early victimisation, such as abuse and school absenteeism, suggesting that these young women were slipping through societal security nets, resulting in missed opportunities for support. The observations of interviewees illustrate that their experiences at home and in their neighbourhoods significantly impacted their transition to adulthood, leading them to feel marginalised and excluded from the wider community. These feelings highlight the legitimacy of seeking belonging through peers as a response to their marginalisation (see 4.4).

4.4 What do these young women think about their experiences with their peers?

Interviewees felt that there was an alternative form of family structure being offered by new, criminal, friendship groups they made, which gave them a sense of belonging that they felt had been missing in other aspects of their childhood, even if this sense of family and belonging was not a healthy one on reflection.

G explained that her peers felt like a family, something she sought and longed for. She described how her relationship with a 15-year-old began:

"He was in the gang that was in the area. He lived a couple of roads away from me. He also didn't have a good family life... He had the house to himself a lot of the time... I was 12 at the time and he was 15... Whenever I ran away, I would go to his house. I would stay there. That was almost every other day.

The Griffins Society 27 | Page

"I didn't know at first, but whenever I would stay, people would come and go, and it was really weird because they wouldn't stay. He would give them something and they would go away.

That's when I thought he might be selling drugs. One time when I was at his house he came back from hospital and his hand was broken and that's when he basically told me he's part of this gang and he basically does what they have to do. He had a lot of knives and guns at his house."

G described how she then became more directly involved in the criminal activity she'd been introduced to:

"When I was like 13...I was in and out of care, because me and my family would have a lot of fights and the police would come. When I was 13 the guy at the time, he actually ended up raping me and we lost contact. From then I was like 'I want revenge'... so that's when I went to the gang and was like 'we need to do something'. They basically went after him. They didn't want him to be part of the gang anymore because that's just not acceptable. Well, that's what they say anyway. He ran away to another area and that's when I became part of them. I was selling drugs for them, and it felt like a family...It feels like you're on top of the world...Everyone liked me."

G repeatedly referred to the group she was spending more and more time with as feeling like a new family:

"You know when you have no family, I understand why girls go into it, because you get attention... It feels like a sense of protection, even though I didn't need it... They were feeding me. They were complementing me... It was that sense of, when the older guys come around, they were praising me a lot; 'oh, you didn't get caught, you made this much money'... Then I was getting presents... My parents have never treated me like this; this is love... I felt good, not in terms of carrying it, but in terms of pleasing them."

G described feeling like part of a family, while throughout her testimony are examples of exploitation, victimisation, sexual violence, and grooming. The compliments, praise and presents appear to be geared towards subtly encouraging her to get deeper into activities the older players wanted her to undertake, as she describes feeling good about pleasing these individuals but not about the act of carrying the drugs and weapons. Her experiences match the definitions of coercive control. G explained how the group she was involved with was structured:

The Griffins Society 28 | Page

"We had what you called the 'olders', they're like 30, 25. They're the ones getting... the main drugs and they're the ones running it. They are always men... The actual highest one would be one person, and he would have all the drugs. And most of the time, what I heard from them, it was just like a white man... And then there were the 25, 30-year-olds and they were selling it to people who were 16, 17. They were the ones who give orders to them and then they give orders to people like me, the 'youngers'... so the oldest person...Their hands are clean so if it ever comes out, it's not going to touch them. But the people who were taking risks were me, in terms of drugs, and other people who were my age. The ones above me, so like 16, 17, they were the ones doing the stabbings."

The structure G describes is a patriarchal system in which young women and boys are exploited to handle drugs by older men who distance themselves from the criminal consequences and risk to their own personal safety, whilst reaping financial benefits. 'Patriarchy' in this context is defined as, "a sex/gender system in which men dominate women and what is considered masculine is more highly valued than what is considered feminine. Patriarchy is a system of social stratification, which means that it uses a wide array of social control policies and practices to ratify male power and to keep girls and women subordinate to men" (Chesney-Lind, 2006: 9). In this structure, G did not describe a system that enabled young women to progress into positions of higher power. She said: "They don't respect women. It's an ego thing. Why is a woman telling me what to do? I'm higher than her."

M described the roles of young women within her group of peers:

"It's either you're a set up chick or you do something for the gang members, whether that's sexual activity, whether you're holding something for them, or even information. It's not that you're involved in the gang and you're going to go ride out and go and kill someone."

G described how she saw other girls and young women, who became pregnant by older boys and men that were involved in criminal activity, being controlled, and receiving threats after they themselves tried to leave the peer group, even in instances when those older boys and men were in prison. K explained how she felt education on consent is crucial to help raise awareness of the signs of being in an abusive relationship: "It's got to the stage where a lot of females think it's normal or think its attractive to have really toxic, abusive men, which maybe something you're into, but... they're getting into it without it being a talked about, consensual topic."

The roles and experiences of young women and girls affected by youth violence described so far are those of these interviewees. It is also important to explore the further complexity and multifaceted

The Griffins Society 29 | Page

nature of girls' and young women's experiences within peer groups in relation to youth violence.

Harding (2012) explores girls' social capital within gangs and how girls cultivate social networks, form alliances and access resources that contribute to their wellbeing and safety.

It is also important to acknowledge that the patriarchal structures and experiences of sexual violence described are reflective of wider societal inequalities. Several surveys have shown girls experience high levels of sexual harassment and sexual violence in schools and colleges, including online abuse, and in 2017, one third of girls and young women at mixed-sex secondary schools reported experiencing some form of sexual harassment at school (Ofsted, 2021). At one school, girls said they could be asked to send nude or semi-nude images from up to 10 or 11 boys each night (Sellgren and Wills 2021; Riley, 2022). Acknowledging the critical need to address issues of sexual exploitation in criminal groups does not diminish their prevalence in wider society and failing to recognise this context risks further demonising young Black men, who already face prejudice related to youth violence and gangs. See Choak, 2018; Beckett et al, 2013.

To conclude, interviewees found an alternative sense of family and belonging in peer groups, which was missing at home and in mainstream school, leading them to engage in criminal activity for acceptance. They described these peer groups as patriarchal and misogynistic. These patriarchal dynamics in drug dealing cannot however be viewed in a vacuum from broader trends in sexual harassment and violence that affect girls and young women daily, for example in school and college. The experiences of victimisation described, for example through coercive control tactics, can also sit alongside young women wanting to establish their reputation (see 4.2) and alongside them accessing resources that contribute to their wellbeing and safety (see Harding, 2012); thus, highlighting the complexity of their lives.

The Griffins Society 30 | Page

Chapter 5: "They don't take us seriously"

In this chapter, I will summarise the key findings of this study.

Firstly, despite decades of awareness about how girls and women are perceived in the criminal justice sector (see 2.3) – such as the unequal behaviour standards placed on boys' and girls', judgement over girls' and young women's credibility, and the adultification and sexualisation of girls – young women affected by youth violence continue to feel the impact of these persisting perceptions. While the language around issues like county lines and child criminal exploitation has evolved, girls' experiences remain unheard and their intersectional realities of race, class, and disadvantage are often overlooked.

Secondly, the literature has found that people whose personal resilience and well-being is precarious need to feel they are being listened to and in turn empowered (Borg, 2004; Price and Sampson, 2016). The examples provided by interviewees in this study describe situations where young women affected by youth violence were left feeling disbelieved, unheard and powerless:

- "With Black women, whenever we have an issue, they don't take us seriously."
- "...it's just been continuous, negative experiences and it makes me feel powerless."
- "For once I wasn't paperwork to him."

This matters because it makes young women feel that they are not taken seriously, are de-prioritised, and that professionals in their lives do not understand the complex experiences they have been through, making them less likely to trust those professionals with their stories, leading to missed opportunities to prevent harm.

Thirdly, interviewees identified when they felt heard by teachers or social workers, which significantly impacted their sense of belonging in education and their ability to disclose victimisation. Addressing young people's holistic wellbeing to enhance their sense of "mattering" has been found to contribute to violence reduction (Billingham and Irwin-Rogers, 2022; Kilkelly, 2023). Professionals should prioritise creating safe spaces for girls and young women in educational settings and address the root causes of their mistrust in agencies, such as minimising referrals to multiple social workers during critical developmental periods. Additionally, complaints about victim-blaming by police must be taken seriously to improve their sense of mattering.

The Griffins Society 31 | Page

Fourthly, the findings of the Casey Report provide countless examples of how not listening to the experiences of girls and young women, such as those in this study, can have disastrous consequences on the ways in which they are treated by those in positions of power to protect them. If these experiences were taken seriously, this has the potential to change the ways in which the police perceive girls and young women, in turn having the potential to influence how they respond to reports, for example of harassment.

Lastly, interviewees described the patriarchal structures of the peer groups they were involved in and gave examples of how coercive control was being used as a tactic to deepen their involvement in criminal activity. This demonstrates the importance of embedding VAWG reduction, acknowledging the role of coercive control, into youth violence reduction policies and strategy, rather than signposting to separate VAWG policies and strategy, and missing opportunities to share learning, take a holistic view, and reduce risk of harm.

The Griffins Society 32 | Page

Chapter 6: Recommendations

In this final chapter, I will set out three recommendations based on the findings above:

- The issue of girls and young women who are affected by youth violence not feeling heard, not being believed, and having their credibility judged, needs to be urgently addressed. The new Labour government's manifesto has committed to stronger training on racism and VAWG (The Labour Party, 2024). While my police training included sessions on Adverse Childhood Experiences, more is needed, for example involving lived experience experts, such as those commonly working in healthcare, to use their personal knowledge and expertise to inform policing strategy, and responses to youth violence. Additionally, public scrutiny groups should be introduced to analyse police responses to VAWG, providing a similar function to stop and search scrutiny panels. Policing policies must recognise how a systemic disbelief of girls and young women has eroded their trust in adults meant to protect them.
- Interviewees in this study emphasised that girls and young women need to be enabled to feel a sense of belonging, be listened to and feel respected in education. This highlights a need for greater understanding of and improved support at the key points of transition in education, for girls who are at risk of being excluded from mainstream school. For those girls and young women removed from mainstream education, the analysis highlights a need for improved pastoral support with trusted adults to help them feel listened to and help foster a sense of belonging in education.
- Interviewees' accounts of patriarchal structures, misogyny and coercive control demonstrate the need to embed VAWG reduction policies and practice into youth violence strategies, policy and procedure, rather than seeing them as separate issues. Separation of these issues could lead to further marginalisation of girls and young women's' experiences of youth violence and increasing public and criminal justice attention on girls and young women's' crimes, with the unintended consequence of separating their offending behaviour from their victimisation (Newburn, 2017). It could also result in missed opportunities to share learning, take a holistic view of girls and young women's' lives, and reduce risk of harm.

The Griffins Society 33 | Page

Bibliography

Abrams, L.S., Mizel, M.L. and Barnert, E.S. (2021). The Criminalization of Young Children and Overrepresentation of Black Youth in the Juvenile Justice System. *Race and Social Problems*, 13(1), pp.73–84. DOI: 10.1007/s12552-021-09314-7.

Aldridge, J.A. and Medina-Ariza, J. (2008). Youth gangs in an English City: Social Exclusion, Drugs and Violence. *Economic and Social Research Council, Swindon*. [online] Available at: https://research.manchester.ac.uk/en/publications/youth-gangs-in-an-english-city-social-exclusion-drugs-and-violenc [Accessed 16 Sep. 2024].

Bandyopadhyay, A., Whiffen, T., Fry, R. and Brophy, S. (2023). How Does the Local Area Deprivation Influence Life Chances for Children in Poverty in Wales: a Record Linkage Cohort Study. *SSM - Population Health*, [online] 22(22), p.101370. DOI: 10.1016/j.ssmph.2023.101370.

Batchelor, S. (2005). 'Prove me the bam!': Victimization and agency in the lives of young women who commit violent offences. *Probation Journal*, 52(4), pp.358–375. Doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0264550505058034.

Beckett, H., Brodie, I., Factor, F., Melrose, M., Pearce, J.J., Pitts, J., Shuker, L. and Warrington, C. (2013). 'It's wrong - but you get used to it: a qualitative study of gang-associated sexual violence towards, and exploitation of, young people in England. [online] uobrep.openrepository.com. Available at: https://uobrep.openrepository.com/handle/10547/305795 [Accessed 16 Sep. 2024].

Bellis, MA, Hughes, K, Leckenby, N, Perkins, C & Lowey, H. (2014). National household survey of adverse childhood experiences and their relationship with resilience to health-harming behaviors in England, *BMC Medicine*, vol. 12, no. 1, 72. Doi: https://doi.org/10.1186/1741-7015-12-72

Berelowitz, S., Clifton, J., Mbe, C., Gulyurtlu, S. and Edwards, G. (2013). 'If only someone had listened': Office of the Children's Commissioner's Inquiry into Child Sexual Exploitation in Gangs and Groups, Final Report. [online] https://www.childrenscommissioner.gov.uk/. Office of the Children's Commissioner's Inquiry into Child Sexual Exploitation in Gangs and Groups. Available at:

https://assets.childrenscommissioner.gov.uk/wpuploads/2017/07/If_only_someone_had_listened.pdf [Accessed 16 Sep. 2024].

The Griffins Society 34 | Page

Bettinson, Vanessa & Bishop, Charlotte. (2015). Is the creation of a discrete offence of coercive control necessary to combat domestic violence?. The Northern Ireland Legal Quarterly. 66. 179-197. Doi: 10.53386/nilq.v66i2.149.t

Billingham, L. and Iriwn-Rogers, K. (2022). Against Youth Violence- A Social Harm Perspective. Bristol University Press.

Borg, M. B. (2004) 'Venturing beyond the Consulting Room: Psychoanalysis in Community Crisis Intervention', *Contemporary Psychoanalysis*, 40(2), pp. 147–174. Doi: 10.1080/00107530.2004.10745826.

Bourke, B. (2014). Positionality: Reflecting on the Research Process. *The Qualitative Report*, [online] 19(33), pp.1–9. Available at: https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/51087095.pdf [Accessed 26 Sep. 2024].

Braun, Virginia & Clarke, Victoria. (2006). Using thematic analysis in psychology. Qualitative Research in Psychology. 3. 77-101. Doi: 10.1191/1478088706qp063oa.

Bryman, A. (2012). Social Research Methods. 4th ed. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Carlen, P. (1988). Women, Crime, and Poverty. Open University Press.

Carlile, Matthew. (2009a). Sexism and Permanent Exclusion from School. FORUM. 51. Doi: 10.2304/forum.2009.51.3.333.

Carlile, Matthew. (2009b). "Bitchy Girls and Silly Boys": Gender and Exclusion from School. International Journal on School Disaffection. Doi: 6. 10.18546/IJSD.06.2.05.

Casey, L. (2023). Final report: An independent review into the standards of behaviour and internal culture of the Metropolitan Police Service. [online] https://www.met.police.uk. Available at: https://www.met.police.uk/SysSiteAssets/media/downloads/met/about-us/baroness-casey-review/update-march-2023/baroness-casey-review-march-2023a.pdf [Accessed 16 Sep. 2024].

Centre for Social Justice (2009). *Dying to Belong An In-depth Review of Street Gangs in Britain A Policy Report by the Gangs Working Group.* [online] Available at:

https://www.centreforsocialjustice.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2009/02/DyingtoBelongFullReport.pdf [Accessed 16 Sep. 2024].

The Griffins Society 35 | Page

Chandan, J.S., Hughes, N., Thomas, T., Nirantharakumar, K., Bandyopadhyay, S. and Taylor, J. (2020). Exploration of a Novel Preventative Policing Approach in the United Kingdom to Adverse Childhood Experiences. *Child Abuse Review*, 29(2), pp.144–158. DOI: 10.1002/car.2614.

Chesney-Lind, M. (2006). Patriarchy, Crime, and Justice: Feminist Criminology in an Era of Backlash. *Feminist Criminology*, 1(1), pp.6–26. doi:https://doi.org/10.1177/1557085105282893.

Choak, C. 2018. *Young Women On Road: Femininities, Race and Gangs in London.* PhD Thesis University of East London School of Business and Law. Doi: https://doi.org/10.15123/uel.86y34

Crown Prosecution Service (2023). *Controlling or Coercive Behaviour in an Intimate or Family Relationship | The Crown Prosecution Service*. [online] www.cps.gov.uk. Available at: https://cps.gov.uk/legal-guidance/controlling-or-coercive-behaviour-intimate-or-family-relationship [Accessed 16 Sep. 2024].

Elder, G.H. and Shanahan, M.J. (2007). The Life Course and Human Development. *Handbook of Child Psychology*. [online] Doi: https://doi.org/10.1002/9780470147658.chpsy0112.

England, K.V.L. (1994). Getting Personal: Reflexivity, Positionality, and Feminist Research. *The Professional Geographer*, 46(1), pp.80–89. doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0033-0124.1994.00080.x.

Esbensen, F.-A., Peterson, D., Taylor, T. J., & Freng, A. (2010). *Youth Violence: Sex and Race Differences in Offending, Victimization, and Gang Membership*. Temple University Press. https://doi.org/10.2307/j.ctt14bt60k

Farrington, D.P. (2005). Childhood origins of antisocial behavior. *Clinical Psychology & Psychotherapy*, 12(3), pp.177–190. Doi: https://doi.org/10.1002/cpp.448.

Farrington, D. (2007). Childhood Risk Factors and Risk Focussed Prevention, in Maguire, M., Morgan, R. and Reiner, R. (eds), The Oxford Handbook of Criminology, 4th edition. Oxford: Oxford University Press

Farrington, D.P. (2015). Cross-national comparative research on criminal careers, risk factors, crime and punishment. *European Journal of Criminology*, 12(4), pp.386–399. DOI: 10.1177/1477370815584262.

Furlong, A. and Cartmel, F. (1997) *Young People and Social Change: Individualization and Risk in Late Modernity.* Series: Sociology and Social Change. Open University Press: Buckingham, England. ISBN 9780335194650

The Griffins Society 36 | Page

Gelsthorpe, L. and Worrall, A. (2009). Looking for Trouble: A Recent History of Girls, Young Women and Youth Justice. *Youth Justice*, 9(3), pp.209–223. Doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/1473225409345100.

Gidda, M. and Thomas, T. (2023). *Black girls nearly three times more likely to be subjected to most invasive strip-search*. [online] Liberty Investigates. Available at:

https://libertyinvestigates.org.uk/articles/black-girls-nearly-three-times-more-likely-to-be-subjected-to-most-invasive-strip-search/ [Accessed 26 Sep. 2024].

Goldson, B., Cunneen, C., Russell, S., Brown, D., Baldry, E., Schwartz, M. and Briggs, D. (2021). Youth Justice and Penalty in a Comparative Context. Routledge.

Graham, B., White, C., Edwards, A., Potter, S. and Street, C. (2019). *School exclusion: a literature review on the continued disproportionate exclusion of certain children*. [online] Department for Education. Available at:

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/80 0028/Timpson_review_of_school_exclusion_literature_review.pdf#:~:text=In%20autumn%202018,%20t he%20Department%20for%20Education%20(DfE)%20commissioned%20this [Accessed 26 Sep. 2024].

Greater London Authority (2017). A Safer City for All Londoners: Police and Crime Plan 2017-2021. [online] London.gov.uk. Greater London Authority. Available at: https://www.london.gov.uk/sites/default/files/mopac_police_and_crime_plan_2017-2021.pdf#:~:text=POLICE%20AND%20CRIME%20PLAN%202017-

2021%2011%20%E2%80%A2%20Extra%20protection%20and [Accessed 24 Sep. 2024].

Harding, S.K. (2012). The role and significance of street capital in the social field of the violent youth gang in Lambeth. *uobrep.openrepository.com*. [online] Available at: http://hdl.handle.net/10547/300645 [Accessed 16 Sep. 2024].

Havard, T.E., Densley, J.A., Whittaker, A. and Wills, J. (2021). Street Gangs and Coercive control: the Gendered Exploitation of Young Women and Girls in County Lines. *Criminology & Criminal Justice*, [online] 23(3), pp.1–17. Doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/17488958211051513.

Hawkins, D.J., Herrenkohl, T.I., Farrington, D.P., Catalano, R.F., Harachi, T.W. and Cothern, L. (2000). *Predictors of Youth Violence*. [online] Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention. Available at: https://ojjdp.ojp.gov/library/publications/predictors-youth-violence [Accessed 16 Sep. 2024].

The Griffins Society 37 | Page

Heath, S., Brooks, R., Cleaver, E. and Ireland, E. (2009). *Researching Young People's Lives*. SAGE Publications Ltd. Doi: https://doi.org/10.4135/9781446249420.

Heidensohn, F. (1985). Women and Crime. London, Macmillan.

Heidensohn, F and Silvestri, M. (2012). *Gender and Crime* in Morgan, R., Reiner, R. and Maguire, M. (2012). *The Oxford handbook of criminology*. 5th ed. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Home Affairs Committee (2021). House of Commons Home Affairs Committee The Macpherson Report: Twenty-two years on Third Report of Session 2021-22 Report, together with formal minutes relating to the report by authority of the House of Commons. [online] Available at: https://committees.parliament.uk/publications/7012/documents/89144/default/ [Accessed 16 Sep. 2024].

Howard League (2007). *Children as victims : child-sized crimes in a child-sized world.* London: Howard League For Penal Reform.

Jackson, J., and Bradford, B. (2012). Police Legitimacy: A Conceptual Review. SSRN Electronic Journal. London, UK

Jackson, J., Bradford, B., Hough, M., Myhill, A., Quinton, P.K. and Tyler, T. (2012). Why Do People Comply with the Law? Legitimacy and the Influence of Legal Institutions. *SSRN Electronic Journal*, 52(6), pp.1051–1071. doi:https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.1994490.

Jewkes, Y. (2004). Media and crime. London; Thousand Oaks: Sage.

Jolliffe, D., Farrington, D.P., Piquero, A.R., Loeber, R. and Hill, K.G. (2017). Systematic review of early risk factors for life-course-persistent, adolescence-limited, and late-onset offenders in prospective longitudinal studies. *Aggression and Violent Behavior*, 33, pp.15–23. DOI: 10.1016/j.avb.2017.01.009.

Jump, D. and Horan, R. (2021). *Getting out for Good: Preventing Gangs Through Participation*. [online] *Justice Inspectorates*. HM Inspectorate of Probation. Available at:

https://www.justiceinspectorates.gov.uk/hmiprobation/wp-content/uploads/sites/5/2021/10/Academic-Insights-Girls-and-gangs.pdf#:~:text=The%20girls%20and%20young%20women%20(aged%2014-21%20years)%20involved%20in [Accessed 26 Sep. 2024].

The Griffins Society 38 | Page

Khan, L., Brice, H., Saunders, A. and Plumtree, A. (2013). *A need to belong: what leads girls to join gangs?* [online] *Centre for Mental Health*. Centre for Mental Health. Available at: https://www.centreformentalhealth.org.uk/wp-

content/uploads/2018/09/A_need_to_belong.pdf#:~:text=Existing%20literature%20highlights%20a%20 wide%20range%20of%20risk,trauma%20low%20academic%20aspiration%20and%20disengagement%20 with%20school [Accessed 26 Sep. 2024].

Kilkelly, U. (2023). Evidence-based core messages for youth justice. [online] Justice Inspectorates. HM Inspectorate of Probation. Available at: https://www.justiceinspectorates.gov.uk/hmiprobation/wp-content/uploads/sites/5/2023/10/Academic-Insights-Evidence-based-core-messages-for-youth-justice-by-Professor-Ursula-Kilkelly-Final.pdf [Accessed 26 Sep. 2024].

Lammy, D. (2017). The Lammy Review: An independent review into the treatment of, and outcomes for, Black, Asian and Minority Ethnic individuals in the Criminal Justice System. [online] Gov.uk. Gov.uk. Available at: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/5a82009040f0b62305b91f49/lammy-review-final-report.pdf [Accessed 26 Sep. 2024].

Leventhal, T., & Brooks-Gunn, J. (2000). The neighborhoods they live in: The effects of neighborhood residence on child and adolescent outcomes. *Psychological Bulletin, 126*(2), 309–337. DOI: 10.1037/0033-2909.126.2.309.

Lloyd, M. and Ramon, S. (2016). Smoke and Mirrors: U.K. Newspaper Representations of Intimate Partner Domestic Violence. *Violence Against Women*, [online] 23(1), pp.114–139. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1177/1077801216634468.

Manly, J.T., Oshri, A., Lynch, M., Herzog, M. and Wortel, S. (2012). Child Neglect and the Development of Externalizing Behavior Problems. *Child Maltreatment*, 18(1), pp.17–29. DOI: 10.1177/1077559512464119.

Marshall, B., Webb, B. and Tilley, N. (2005). *Rationalisation of current research on guns*, *gangs and other weapons*: *Phase* 1. [online] www.semanticscholar.org. Available at: https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/Rationalisation-of-current-research-on-guns-%2C-gangs-Marshall-Webb/afd1d3666ca2a5271e9fae82a76ee3eaaea02dd0 [Accessed 16 Sep. 2024].

Martin, A.-C. (2024). *Met chief warns violence against women needs to be treated like terrorism*. [online] The Independent. Available at: https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/crime/policing-board-saraheverard-mark-rowley-b2507216.html [Accessed 26 Sep. 2024].

The Griffins Society 39 | Page

Maruna, S. and Mann, R. (2019). *Reconciling 'Desistance' and 'What Works'*. [online] *HM Inspectorate of Probation*. HM Inspectorate of Probation. Available at:

https://www.justiceinspectorates.gov.uk/hmiprobation/wp-

content/uploads/sites/5/2019/02/Academic-Insights-Maruna-and-Mann-Feb-19-

final.pdf#:~:text=In%20this%20Academic%20Insight,%20we%20will%20seek%20to%20clarify%20some [Accessed 24 Sep. 2024].

McAra, L. and McVie, S. (2010). Youth crime and justice: Key messages from the Edinburgh Study of Youth Transitions and Crime. *Criminology & Criminal Justice*, [online] 10(2), pp.179–209. Available at: https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/1748895809360971.

McAra, L. and McVie, S. (2022). *Causes and Impact of Offending and Criminal Justice Pathways: Follow-up of the Edinburgh Study Cohort at Age 35*. [online] *The University of Edinburgh*. The University of Edinburgh. Available at: https://www.research.ed.ac.uk/en/publications/causes-and-impact-of-offending-and-criminal-justice-pathways-

foll#:~:text=This%20report%20provides%20a%20summary%20of%20findings%20from%20the%20most [Accessed 26 Sep. 2024].

McCarthy-Brown, K. (1991). *Mama Lola: a wodou priestess in Brooklyn*. Berkeley, Ca: University Of Califonia Press.

McCrystal, P., Percy, A. and Higgins, K. (2007). Exclusion and Marginalisation in Adolescence: The Experience of School Exclusion on Drug Use and Antisocial Behaviour. *Journal of Youth Studies*, 10(1), pp.35–54. DOI: 10.1080/13676260701196103.

Muncie, J. (2021). Youth and Crime. SAGE.

National Crime Agency (NCA) (2019). *County lines drug supply, vulnerability and harm*. [online] *National Crime Agency*. National Crime Agency. Available at: https://www.nationalcrimeagency.gov.uk/who-we-are/publications/257-county-lines-drug-supply-vulnerability-and-harm-2018/file [Accessed 26 Sep. 2024].

Newburn, T. (2017). Criminology. 3rd ed. New York: Routledge.

Office for National Statistics (ONS) (2023). Sexual offences in England and Wales overview - Office for National Statistics. [online] www.ons.gov.uk. Available at:

The Griffins Society 40 | Page

https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/crimeandjustice/bulletins/sexualoffencesine nglandandwalesoverview/march2022#:~:text=Police%20recorded%20crime [Accessed 26 Sep. 2024].

Ofsted (2021). *Review of sexual abuse in schools and colleges*. [online] *Gov.uk*. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/review-of-sexual-abuse-in-schools-and-colleges/review-of-sexual-abuse-in-schools-and-colleges [Accessed 26 Sep. 2024].

Owen, R. and Sweeting, A. (2007). *Hoodie or goodie? The link between violent victimisation and offending in young people*. [online] *Archive CRIN*. Available at:

https://archive.crin.org/sites/default/files/images/docs/hoodie_or_goodie_report.pdf#:~:text=The%20a im%20of%20the%20research%20was%20to%20explore%20in%20more#:~:text=The%20aim%20of%20th e%20research%20was%20to%20explore%20in%20more [Accessed 26 Sep. 2024].

Price, H. and Sampson, A. (2016). Evaluation of Tottenham Thinking Space Pilot: Final Report. Research Report 11. *University of East London, Centre for Social Justice and Change.* DOI: 10.15123/pub.5099.

Pyrooz, D.C., Moule, R.K. and Decker, S.H. (2013). The Contribution of Gang Membership to the Victim—Offender Overlap. *Journal of Research in Crime and Delinquency*, 51(3), pp.315–348. doi:https://doi.org/10.1177/0022427813516128.

Riessman, C. K. (1993) Narrative Analysis: Qualitative Research Methods Series 30. California: Sage.

Riley, K. (2022). Compassionate Leadership For School Belonging. S.L.: UCL Press.

Rosenbaum, D.P., Schuck, A.M., Costello, S.K., Hawkins, D.F. and Ring, M.K. (2005). Attitudes Toward the Police: The Effects of Direct and Vicarious Experience. *Police Quarterly*, 8(3), pp.343–365. DOI: 10.1177/1098611104271085.

Ryan, C., & Lindgren, S. (1999). How To Work Effectively with Girls: Promising Practices in Gender-Specific Interventions. *Reaching Today's Youth: The Community Circle of Caring Journal, 3*.

Sachs, A. and Wilson, J. (1978). Sexism and the Law. Oxford, Martin Robertson.

Sampson, R. J., & Laub, J. H. (1993). *Crime in the making: Pathways and turning points through life.* Harvard University Press.

Sampson, R. and Laub, J. (1997). A Life-Course Theory of Cumulative Disadvantage and the Stability of Delinquency. In *Developmental Theories of Crime and Delinquency*, edited by Terence Thornberry. New Brunswick, N.J.: Transaction Publishers.

The Griffins Society 41 | Page

Sellgren, K. and Wills, E. (2021). *Girls asked for nudes by up to 11 boys a night, Ofsted finds*. [online] BBC News. Available at: https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/education-57411363?xtor=ES-208-%5b44752_NEWS_NLB_ACT_WK24_Thurs_10_June%5d-20210611 [Accessed 26 Sep. 2024].

Sharpe, G. (2009). The Trouble with Girls Today: Professional Perspectives on Young Women's Offending. *Youth Justice*, 9(3), pp.254–269. DOI: 10.1177/1473225409345103.

Skelton, T. (2001). Cross cultural research: issues of power, positionality and race, in Limb, M. & Dwyer, C. (eds.) Qualitative methodologies for geographers: issues & debates. London: Arnold, pp. 87-100.

Smithson, H. and Ralphs, R. (2016). Youth in the UK: 99 problems but the gang ain 't one? *Safer Communities*, 15(1), pp.11–23. doi:https://doi.org/10.1108/sc-10-2015-0034.

Syal, R. (2023). Nearly 70% of Rape Victims Drop out of Investigations in England and Wales. *The Guardian*. [online] 30 May. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/society/2023/may/30/nearly-70-of-victims-drop-out-of-investigations-in-england-and-wales [Accessed 26 Sep. 2024].

Syeda, J. (2015). Ending Groups, Gangs and Serious Youth Violence Strategy: April 2015 - 2018. [online] towerhamlets.gov.uk. London Borough of Tower Hamlets. Available at: https://democracy.towerhamlets.gov.uk/documents/s74658/5.3b%20App1%20-%20Strategy%20Ending%20Groups%20Gangs%20and%20Serious%20Youth%20Vi...pdf#:~:text=The%20 majority%20of%20victims%20of%20serious%20youth%20violence%20are%20Asian [Accessed 26 Sep. 2024].

The Labour Party (2024). *Change: Labour Party Manifesto 2024*. [online] Labour. Available at: https://labour.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/Labour-Party-manifesto-2024.pdf [Accessed 22 Sep. 2024].

Thiara, R.K., Roy, S. and Ng, P. (2015). Between the Lines: Service Responses to Black and Minority Ethnic (BME) Women and Girls Experiencing Sexual Violence. [online] Available at: https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5f7d9f4addc689717e6ea200/t/61e6a3e431014c7291d93213/16 42505208352/2015+_+lmkaan+and+University+of+Warwick+%28SWELL%29+_+Between+the+Lines.pdf

van den Brink, Y., Forde, L., Burghout, P. and Beljaars, D. (2022). 'Disparities in Responses to Children Who Commit Serious Offences', in Lynch, N., van den Brink, Y. and Forde, L. (eds.) Responses to Serious Offending by Children. Routledge.

[Accessed 26 Sep. 2024].

The Griffins Society 42 | Page

Walsh, D., McCartney, G., Smith, M. and Armour, G. (2019). Relationship between childhood socioeconomic position and adverse childhood experiences (ACEs): a systematic review, Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health, 73, pp. 1087-1093.

Widom, C.S. (1989). Child abuse, neglect, and violence criminal behaviour. Criminology, 27, 251-271.

Worden, R.E. and Mclean, S.J. (2017). *Mirage of police reform: Procedural justice and police legitimacy*. Oakland, California: University Of California Press.

Vaswani, N. (2018). Adverse Childhood Experiences in children at high risk of harm to others: A gendered perspective. [online] CYCJ. Centre for Youth and Criminal Justice. Available at: https://cycj.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2018/08/Adverse-Childhood-Experiences-in-high-risk_CYCJ-_Final-Version-proofed.pdf#:~:text=Adverse%20Childhood%20Experiences%20in%20children%20at%20high%20risk%2 0of%20harm [Accessed 24 Sep. 2024].

Youth Endowment Fund (2022). Children, violence and vulnerability 2022: A Youth Endowment Fund report into young people's experiences of violence. [online] Youth Endowment Fund. Youth Endowment Fund. Available at: https://youthendowmentfund.org.uk/reports/children-violence-and-vulnerability-2022/#:~:text=Combining%20a%20survey%20of%202,025%20children%20and%20young%20people%20 with [Accessed 24 Sep. 2024].

Youth Justice Board (2024). *Youth justice statistics: 2022 to 2023*. [online] GOV.UK. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/youth-justice-statistics-2022-to-2023/youth-justice-statistics-2022-to-2023-accessible-version [Accessed 26 Sep. 2024].

The Griffins Society 43 | Page

Appendix A: Participant Information Sheet

Participant Information Sheet

Introduction:

I am a Research Fellow at The Griffin's Society, conducting a study on girls and young women's perceptions of the police response to serious youth violence. I am also a former Police Officer, having previously worked in the Metropolitan Police Service, and am conducting this research outside of my current day-to-day role at a housing association.

I am conducting this research because I am passionate about building trust and confidence in police among young people. I believe that in order to be an effective police force, young people need to feel that they can ask the police for help and support no matter what situation they are faced with. I also believe that it is important to seek out and document the opinions young people when researching and creating policy recommendations for issues that affect them, both directly and indirectly, such as youth violence. I hope that by participating in this research, you will feel that your opinions on police responses to youth violence are valued.

About The Griffin's Society:

The Griffin's Society is a registered charity that sponsors research to bring about change in how women and girls are dealt with in the criminal justice system. For over ten years the Society's Research Fellowships have turned a spotlight on how women and girls are treated in the criminal justice system. The Society believes that those who work directly with women and girls are best placed to see what works and what doesn't. Through its fellowship programme and with the support of the Institute of Criminology at the University of Cambridge and academics from across the UK, the Griffin's Society provides research fellows with the opportunity and the tools to carry out research with the aim of bringing about change in practice and policy. For more information, please visit: www.thegriffinssociety.org

Research Objective:

The purpose of the research is to publish a 10,000 word academic paper exploring girls and young women's experiences of youth violence and policing responses to it.

Through interviews with girls and young women affected by or involved in serious youth violence, as well as professionals in this sector, I aim to provide reflections and analysis on questions around the theme of violence affecting young people, including:

- 1. How do young women affected by youth violence perceive the police response to serious youth violence?
- 2. How would these young women transform/shape the police response to serious youth violence?

The Griffins Society 44 | Page

Participant Overview:

In order to carry out this research, I am conducting interviews and organising focus groups with young women and girls who consider themselves to be affected by serious youth violence in some way.

- Interviews: one to one interviews with participants to discuss a broad range of issues relating to their opinions and experience of youth violence.
- Focus groups: group discussions about youth violence, its wider consequences and the police response to it.

I am inviting any young women aged 16+, who feel they have been affected by youth violence to take part in either an interview or focus group to support this research. The term 'affected' is being used in a very broad sense and can include a wide range of experiences; for example, somebody who has seen social media content relating to youth violence, somebody who has witnessed an incident, somebody who is affected by youth violence because of activities in the school they attend etc.



The Griffins Society 45 | Page

Appendix B: Consent Form

Consent Form

This consent form should be completed by participants involved in interviews and focus groups organised by Ellie Ward, as part of a piece of research on youth violence, which is sponsored by The Griffin's Society. Further information about the research project can be found on the attached Information Sheet. Please ensure you have read this and are happy to confirm you would like to contribute to the project.

This form confirms that participants have agreed to be interviewed or take part in a focus group, and permits the researcher to use some or all of their contributions in a research paper that will be published by The Griffin's Society. Contributors will be given a pseudonym in the published report so that their anonymity is protected. No personal information about participants will be published publicly or shared with third parties, unless further permission for this is given.

A digital copy of this form will be retained on a secure, password protected file, only accessible to the researcher (Ellie Ward). It will be kept separately from the interview/focus group transcripts and any other documents that would link the participant's personal information to the research project.

Purpose of contribution

Interview/focus group with Griffin's Society research fellow Ellie Ward in support of a study on girls' and young women's perception of the effectiveness of the police response to serious youth violence.

Consent to participate in interview/focus group

Please tick all that apply:

1. I agree to participate in the above interview/focus group. I have read (or listened to) and understood the information sheet, and had the opportunity to ask any questions I would like before taking part.	
2. I understand that the audio of the interview/focus group will be recorded and the recording will be kept in a secure, password-protected drive, only accessible to the researcher. I also understand that a transcript of the interview/focus group will be kept on a separate secure, password-protected drive.	
3. I understand that my participation in this study is voluntary and I can withdraw at any time without giving a reason, including during an interview/focus group.	

The Griffins Society 46 | Page

4. I understand that I can ask that any information I provide will be destroyed upon request before the publication of the report.	
5. I understand that I will not receive financial payment as a result of being interviewed/taking part in a focus group.	
6. I agree that some or all of my contributions may be used by The Griffin's Society for the purpose of a research project on youth violence. I grant any lisence that may be required for this under any applicable law or regulation.	
7. I understand that this signed consent form will be kept digitally on a secure, password-protected file by the researcher and that it will only be accessible to the researcher. I understand that this printed copy of the consent form will be stored in a secure place, only accessible to the researcher, and destroyed upon publication of the final report. I also understand that this consent form will be the only document containing my name, signature and contact details, and that it will be stored separately to any transcripts or other documents related to the research, so that this information is not connected to the project.	
8. I understand that any personal information about me will not be published publicly or shared with any third parties, and that my contributions will be published anonymously, using a pseudonym, unless I specifically give consent otherwise.	
9. I understand that the researcher (Ellie Ward) has a duty of care. This means that if I disclose information about myself or which identifies another as being at risk of imminent harm, she will be obligated to alert the relevant agency.	
10. I consent to the following uses of quotations (published anonymously) which I provide:	
In reports and briefings prepared by Ellie Ward and The Griffin's Society, and distributed, for example, to policy-makers, politicians and professionals in the criminal justice sector.	
· In the final published report accessible via The Griffin's Society website (www.thegriffinssociety.org).	

The Griffins Society **47 |** Page

Name
DOB (if under 18)
Location of interview
SignatureDate
Preferred contact details (please add email or telephone number)

ENDS

The Griffins Society **48** | Page